MCCI Special Board Meeting Minutes
May 1, 2013 - 6:00 PM - MCTV Studio
Present:
[_X] Mik [_X] MikeL (president) [X_] DonnaF (clerk) [_X] CKelly [_X] Veronica (treasurer)
Staff:

[ ] Dean [X_] Cindy
Guests:  John Stewart
Start 6:00
I. Approve minutes—not done. Made one correction. Revised minutes attached.
II. MCCI Business: Grand Trunk Media Center

A. Project Design/Oversight: Do we hire Bryarly as Overall Project Manager?

1. Review proposed services  

2. Discuss options    

3. Vote to pursue or not 

Go-round—what does each Board member think about hiring an Overall Project Manager in the person of Bryarly Consulting? Cindy read through the notes from the last Building Committee meeting describing the possible contract to Veronica and John who had not heard it.

Dean’s notes: If we as an organization do decide to send project out to 3 or 4 contractor bids this should only be done after we have a solid interior and exterior blueprint in place.  This way we are comparing Apples to Apples. A little money spent up front will yield dividends by the end.  This design person/architect should meet with us to establish our wish list, work flow and traffic flow, etc.  We should also be clear how many passes by the architect our money is getting us and what level of detail we should expect.  Most likely the standard type of architect will not be able to generate the type of schematics we will need for the studio (Lights, cables, power, channels for cable, control room, rack room, etc.)  This will have to be done with an engineer of some type. As far as Bryarly is concerned, though she is a wealth of knowledge $15,000.00 seems like a luxury that we can’t afford.  I feel that part of competent General Contractors job is to do the sort of oversight that Bryarly is offering us.  If our budget allows this sort of double protection then so be it.

Donna: wanted to present her exploration with contractors, was redirected to respond about the Bryarly Option. 

(For clarification: At the April MCCI meeting, Board members and Staff were urged to wait to take any action while MCCI assessed hiring an Overall Project Manager and developed a revised plan to shop around to contractors IF the Board was going to reject the Building Committee’s recommendation to hire Chip Hale without further exploration of general contractors. Donna and Kelly, on their own initiative, met with four contractors to get their initial estimates on the project. This action was not authorized by the Board/Building Committee. Kelley got the key to the building from Walter Ramsey that day despite instruction from Mike L. that only Dean is to access the key. Donna informed Mike L. the day before that she would be meeting with the contractors.) 

Donna reported that the contractors expressed that they would not want to work with an Overall Project Manager. While Donna would like to hire her she doesn’t think we should due to our budget limitations.

Mik: likes Bryarly’s expertise but stated hiring her is doubling down on responsibility and cost. Feels that we should go with the contractor he has been working with, Chip Hale & Co., and they would not want to have an overall project manager.

Mike: assumes we’ll hire a contractor that we are comfortable with and trust and then won’t need an overall project manager. Says we will have as much of a plan at the outset as we can. Have someone help us firm up the initial design, help us with the budget. We should put this out to contractors in addition to Chip Hale due to fiduciary concerns and be duly diligent about that. Spend $5,000 or so to get interior design and have a package to go to the bank with.

Veronica: We are cognizant of MCCI’s financial situation and have a good idea of our budget. We have seen a detailed budget from Chip Hale; the last one was $185,000, roughly, plus the $50,000 in capital we know we have coming in. Likes design-build and likes that Chip Hale already knows what is going on and has worked hard on the budget. Bryarly is great but she’s selling us a high-end service. Dean could find information we need from experts who have helped with other cable access projects. Chip’ percentage was low compared to having an OPM plus contractor. Knows we could get $100,000 line of credit from TD Bank’s estimate and the renegotiate terms as we go once we are involved with a bank on that level. Once you have a GC you can pick their budget and plans apart--once you pay them. We have not paid Chip for all of the work he has done to date.

Kelly: We need a design; we can’t cobble this together. We could pay Bryarly to get us a design. Thinks she could come down in price. Don’t feel we can afford $15,000 for Bryarly, could use her for consulting for specific parts of the project. 

Motion (Veronica): Don’t use Bryarly as an overall project manager. Mik seconded that. Discussion: Who would be in the running for partial consultation. Motion approved unanimously.

B. General Contractors
Motion: accept Building Committee’s vote to hire Chip Hale & Co. based on work they have done to date, made by Mik and seconded by Veronica. 

Discussion—go round

Donna: It is premature as we have not researched it thoroughly enough to select one contractor. 
Mik: asked in December for people to research this, no one did that work, meeting after meeting went by. Then, after the April Board meeting, members got involved. In the meantime we got weeks worth of work from Chip, who has hired an architect, gone to EDIC mtgs., and revised concepts back and forth. Project now derailed. By now we would have gotten a job schedule. Mik worked on this for two years, lots of hemming and hawing along the way by EDIC and Board, now we are behind. At town meeting this Sat., we’ll have to say we are just now looking at contractors.

Mik: these decisions have to be made by the Board; Board’s been telling Mik that. Project was off the rails and EDIC was ready to give up on it. Not a lot of work has been put in yet. The result of Chip’s work hasn’t been impressive. Chip was rude to Mike at a meeting, and Mike is not happy with this contractor and will not be comfortable in working with him. Just getting references now; haven’t had a chance to look at them. Can’t make decisions based on whether we’ll make Mik upset.

Veronica: Worried around project getting behind, we should have someone in place now. We budgeted to stop paying rent in May. We are going backwards. Feels that personal feelings are coming into this. She has not seen anything that makes her uncomfortable with the contractor. She got impression that contractor was respectful of fact that we are on a tight budget and that will be very helpful. She thinks we’ll be able to to keep going on the design if we get back to work with Hale. She stated that Mik did all of the work on the project, carried it through, and developed relationship with a contractor (Hale). She respects the work he did and does for the community and it is why she joined the Board.

Kelly: everything has been said that needs to be said.

Mik: Re: Building Comm. Mtg. altercation—Hale was under the impression that we were moving forward with him and was blindsided.

Vote—2 ayes (Mik, Veronica), 3 nays (Mike, Kelly, Donna). MCCI will not hire Chip Hale at this time.

III. Next Steps

What is the next step?

Donna: According to contractors she met with we are looking at spending a lot on remediation on asbestos and other stuff. We should call ABIDE to get an estimate.

Mike: back up. If we will have a GC, don’t get that estimate now.

Veronica: need a plan first

Donna: look at what we want for roof, air conditioning, etc. 

Group: Discussion about pulling pieces out to find out about costs out vs. hiring a general contractor first and getting GC first versus getting more design work done first.

Motion (Veronica): proceed with looking for a GC on a design-build basis rather than a having a set of plans designed by (?an architect) and stated that we’ll expect GC to hear what our specialists say. Seconded.

Discussion: 

Donna: Will have to hire someone to do remediation, might have to be done first before we hire someone. 

Others: Design-build means you can keep changing the plan, GC helps you through the design. Kelly: we should have some kind of a design ahead of time. What about the architect for $2,000 that Bryarly advised she would use?

Others: That service does not include written notes or drawings. 

Donna: Contractor needs to know the design to go off of. 

Mik: now we are going back 3 months, Chip was basing the estimate he gave on a design that we did that included some floor planning as well as the exterior, and he was ready to learn about what kind of lighting we needed. We will use the drawings that we already have.

Vote: Approved the Motion (Veronica) to proceed with looking for a GC on a design-build basis rather than a having a set of plans developed first by another professional. 4 ayes, 1 nay (Mik).

Motion (Veronica): ask Hale for an invoice for what Hale feels we owe him to date; we voted to budget 10,000 for the initial process. Kelly seconded that. Ask for CD that has the drawings on it. Vote: Approval. 
What is the process for selecting a GC? 

Develop detailed plans as we look at contractors’ approaches during estimate/proposal period with some back and forth, having Dean get information from other stations/professionals

versus 
developing a set of plans to shop around to contractors.
We just voted on proceed with looking for a GC on a design-build basis rather than a having a set of plans developed first by another professional (see above).
Possible steps:

Step 1 Show current plans to contractors—giving a time frame

Step 2 Get estimates over the next two weeks

Step 3 Review estimates at next Board meeting on May 15th

Step 4 Have contractors present after that to present proposals

Donna: do our own research on the major costs such as remediation, roof, a/c, insulation and so on before getting a contractor by calling roofers, remediators, and other trades so that we can pick our preferred methods and subcontractors. The contractors she has talked to would be fine with that.

Veronica: Have to see proposals ahead of Board meeting before any other work is undertaken. Get them scanned in and send pdfs out to Board and staff. We decided that MCCI will not be our own general contractor. Making these calls is performing the GC’s work. Vote on a contractor, get them on board, and then do research. Have the contractor present in person so we can see if we’d be comfortable with them. Then decide on a contractor. We know our finances. We are the budget people and they are the contractors. We don’t need to go get specifics on major building elements first. Ask Hale for the invoice and ask him if he wants to put in a proposal again.
Board assigned responsibility to Donna to:

1. call the five contractors, including Hale, to invite them to submit proposals, reference letters, all all pertinent information such as license/certification/other key info.
2. scan in their proposals and email as pdfs to all several days prior to the May 15 Board meeting. 
Board will consider proposals ay May 15 meeting. John advised having a brainstorm session. Board will develop criteria to assess the proposals. Veronica suggested doing that after we see the proposals. Finalists will be chosen at that meeting. Then Donna will set up a time for finalist contractors to present proposals. Mike clarified everyone’s jobs.
IV. Response to Comcast—no time to discuss, but Mike introduced topic.

Need to write a letter of protest to Comcast regarding the lowered payout of $114,000 for operating. Capital: $100,000 with 50,000 up front. The prior response letter is 10 years old. Board will review response letters written by other towns. (Who is gathering those?) Not decided: will MCCI contact Atty. Epstein?

V. Board Roles and Responsibilities

Board member authority: Clarification from Mike: Mike, as President, is not the boss of the staff. The Board has authority to act as the boss, and as decision makers, only when in session. The staff is in charge of operations and interim decision-making. Meetings between Mik and staff are for the purposes of Board agenda-setting.

Proposal from staff: We need Board member evaluations so we will have data from which to assess whether Board needs development, to help members know how to vote on elections, and so MCCI can be supportive to staff, since Board acts as station director and we need a functional and improving station director whether that is a person or a Board. This will be discussed at the next Board meeting or a future one.
VI. Reminders

Next Board meetings: 

i. May 15 6:30 – 8:00 PM (Note later time) Donna to bring pizza
ii. June TBA
iii. July TBA
iv. August TBA
Adjourned at  8:10 PM

